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               ebruary is the month that we 
celebrate TBA's history by honoring 
its Past Presidents. A very 
distinguished group of people have 
led our organization. They are listed 
on our website starting with our first 
President in 1993, A. Edmonson. 
While searching around the internet, 
I confirmed that our Past Presidents 
made significant contributions to our 
community. Here are a few examples:

Guyte P. McCord, Sr. was Mayor of 
Tallahassee, a Tallahassee City 
Commissioner, a United States 
Commissioner and Clerk of the 
Florida Supreme Court.

B.K Roberts, FSU College of Law’s 
namesake, served as a Justice on the 
Florida Supreme Court from 1949 to 
1976, including several terms as Chief 
Justice.

James Messer, Jr. was the Tallahassee 
City Attorney at the time 
Tallahassee's airport opened in 1961. I 

found a photo of him at the opening!

I would be remiss if I did not mention 
Robert M. Ervin! The TBA Lawyer 
Commons was named in his honor in 
2007, and recognizes his countless 
contributions to the Tallahassee Bar 
and our legal community.

This past month we lost one of our 
esteemed Past Presidents, Tom M. 
Ervin, Jr.  Several other TBA Past 
Presidents, Kelly Overstreet Johnson 
and Judge Charles Francis, spoke at 
his service and recounted Tom’s 
tremendous service to our local and 
state Bars as well as Tom's mentorship 
and his contribution to their own legal 
careers. They said Tom was the reason, 
as young lawyers, that they got 
involved in TBA and The Florida Bar.

There are certainly many others that 
deserve mention. In the future, I hope 
that Judge Reynolds and Sid 
Matthews will help TBA recount, on 
its website, something about each of 

our Past Presidents. But I will leave 
that job to future TBA Presidents!

We are celebrating another part of 
TBA's history this month - TBA's 
HISTORY OF DIVERSITY. Our 
Past Presidents have paved the way 
for diversity in TBA, and our future
Presidents will continue to promote 
diversity in our membership. Our 
Presidents recognize that by 
celebrating our differences and 
learning from them we can make our 
organization even better.

Diversity is a very broad concept, as 
demonstrated by the following 
definition I found on a diversity 
website: The concept of diversity 
encompasses acceptance and respect. It 
means understanding that each 
individual is unique, and recognizing 
our individual differences. These can 

Next TBA Meeting 

Tuesday, Feb. 2, 2010

RSVP by Monday, Feb. 1, 2010
to arrantk@tallahasseebar.org  

or 222-3292

6:00 p.m. - Reception 

7:00 p.m. - Dinner/Program

Honoring TBA’s Past 
Presidents and Diversity

in the TBA

Guest Presenter:
The Honorable Nikki Clark
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be along the dimensions of race,
ethnicity, gender, sexual-orientation, 
socio-economic, status, age, physical 
abilities, religious beliefs, political 
beliefs or ideologies. It is the 
exploration of these differences in a safe 
and positive environment. It is about 
understanding each other and moving 
beyond simple tolerance to embracing 
and celebrating the rich dimensions of 
diversity contained within each 
individual.

TBA is by this definition a diverse 
group. Yes, we are all lawyers, but we 
practice in different areas and we are 
made up of different genders, races, 
and cultures. We are different ages 
and hold different religious, political 
and ideological beliefs. But we have 
come together for a common purpose 
- Enhancing the Profession, 
Promoting Fellowship and Serving 
the Community. And guess what? We 
are better equipped to achieve these 
goals because of our diversity.

Not to mention, diversity gives us an 
opportunity to exchange different 
views - something attorneys 
REALLY enjoy doing!

Granted, TBA was not a very diverse 
organization when it started by some 
definitions, but look at us now and 
look where we are heading. TBA's 
membership is now more diverse than 
ever. Our members include 
individuals whose diverseness is 
representative of the Hispanic Bar
Association, The Barristers, 
Tallahassee Women Lawyers, the 
Government Bar Association and
the Trial and Defense Lawyers. TBA 
is sort of an umbrella organization in 
that we make a concerted effort to 
bring the members of these 
organizations together.

My message this month would not be 
complete without a spotlight on some 
of our diverse members and examples 
of TBA's commitment to diversity.

There is one long-time member of 
TBA that immediately comes to mind 

as representative of TBA's diversity. 
Judge Nikki Clark has set a shinning 
example for other minorities and 
women in the legal profession, 
including her daughter who is a new 
lawyer practicing in Colorado. Judge 
Clark was the first woman and the first 
African-American appointed to the 
Second Circuit bench. She is also the 
first African American woman to serve 
on the First District Court of Appeal. 
Before her appointment to the bench 
she was a government lawyer working 
for the Florida Legislature, then the 
Governor and then the Attorney 
General. Her diversity even extends to 
all three branches of government! We 
are proud to say that Judge Clark, is a 
member of our organization.

To celebrate our history and diversity, 
Judge Clark will speak at our February 
2 meeting about what TBA and its 
members have meant to her over the 
course of her career.

In Tallahassee, we have also been 
blessed with several groups who 
chronicled Florida's history of women 
and black lawyers in the profession. 
The lawyers leading these groups were 
none other than TBA members, Wendy 
Loquasto and Judge June McKinney. 
The people Wendy and Judge 
McKinney recruited to assist included 
TBA members. I encourage you to 
take a look at the fruits of their 
endeavors-the publications are located 
in our Lawyer Commons. You will find 
that Tallahassee has a number of local 
legends among the firsts listed in these 
publications.

I could not end this article without 
mentioning a little bit of HERSTORY. 
After all, it demonstrates TBA's 
commitment to diversity. It has 
absolutely nothing to do with the fact 
that I have a whole lot to say about 
women's status in the law profession 
and the importance of singing the 
praises of our fellow women 
colleagues. OK, I'll get off my soap 
box. But I am still going to sing the 
praises our women Past Presidents. 
They are some of the best darn 
attorneys I know and if it was not for 
their encouragement I would not be 

President of TBA now!

Over the last 10 years, five of the last ten 
Presidents have been women - Melanie 
Hines, Nina Ashenafi, Nancy Daniels, 
Meredith Trammel and myself. Before 
that, from 1933 to 1999, TBA had only 
two women presidents. The first was 
Kelly Overstreet Johnson in 1990, and 
Linda Stalvey in 1996. Do you see a trend 
here? I certainly do. And I see that 
similar trends are coming.

By now you know that I close these 
articles with a request to members. This 
time I encourage you to join with me in 
celebrating TBA's history and its history 
of diversity. Let's continue to work to 
increase our diversity and utilize it to our 
organization’s benefit.

In Memory of Tom

In January our TBA Family lost a 
very special member, colleague, 

mentor, leader and most 
importantly friend, with the 

passing of Tom Ervin, Jr.

The Legal Aid Foundation of the 
Tallahassee Bar Association is 

very appreciative to the following 
individuals for their contribution 

to our program honoring Tom.

Kathy Arrant

Patrick J. Casey

Ham and Genie Cooke

Jesse H. Diner

Marc W. Dunbar

James N. Floyd
James M. Granger

Benjamin H. and Marte A. Hill, III

Joseph P. Milton

Kelly O’Keefe

Richard C. Saltrick

Larry D. Simpson

Sidney A. Stubbs, Jr.

Pat and Dick Sullivan

The Honorable Brad Thomas
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Privacy: The Lost Right 

The January TBA Meeting featured author Jon Mills, Dean 
Emeritus of the UF Levin College of Law and former 

Speaker of the House.  He spoke on his book Privacy: The 
Lost Right privacy issues as they related to the media and 

specifically electronic media.

Judge Garner Investiture
It is customary for the TBA President to present 

a new robe to each new judge during their 
investiture ceremony.  TBA President Kelly 

O’Keefe presented Judge Garner with her robe 
at her Friday, December 18th Investiture 

Ceremony in the Gadsden County Courthouse, 
Courtroom 1 (the original courtroom).

Judge Garner being sworn in by Chief Judge 
Charles Francis while her brother,

Homer Garner, holds the Bible.

Judge Garner’s brother, Homer Garner,
had the honors of enrobing.
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Following are statements from Bill Davis and Kelly O’Keefe who are both running for The Florida Bar 
Board of Governors seat being vacated by Dom Caparello. Ballots will be mailed on or before March 1. 
The deadline for voting is March 22 at 11:59 pm Eastern time. (Candidates listed in alphabetical order.)
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Downtown law firm has“all 
inclusive” individual executive 
offices for lease. Contact Linda 
or Gary at 222-7710.

JOHN O. WILLIAMS

MEDIATION

FAMILY LAW & CIRCUIT CIVIL

                     211 East Virginia Street                 Tel: 850-224-4510

                     Tallahassee, Fl. 32301                    Fax: 850-224-3722

                                               JWilli7012@aol.com

                                        Board Certified Family Lawyer

Small Downtown “AV Rated”

Law Firm Seeking Attorney

RETIRED CIRCUIT JUDGE - OVER 45 YEARS EXPERIENCE

CHARLES D. MCCLURE
ATTORNEY AT LAW

Criminal Law    DUI    Family Law    Child Support    

Probate    Wills    Trust    Legislative Consulting

OFFICE SPACE FOR LEASE

Historic House - Midtown Location

1330 Thomasville Road
Ideal for Solo Practitioner

Call Daniel W. Dobbins 222-1910 or
Thompson, Crawford & Smiley 386-5777

          Jake's Grille & BBQ 

        460 WEST TENNESSEE STREET
    TALLAHASSEE, FL 32301  -  PH 850-681-2700

Space available for
meetings and parties

GREAT PARKING - ENTER FROM W. VIRGINIA OR W. TENNESSEE STREET 
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NEWSNEWSNEWSMembers in the News
Monica Miller Evans, a Tallahassee 

attorney with Messer Caparello & Self P.A., 
has been selected to receive the 2010 Florida 
Bar Young Lawyers Division Pro Bono Service 
Award. The award will be presented at a Jan. 28 
ceremony at the Florida Supreme Court.

Evans concentrates her pro bono efforts on 
meeting the legal needs of dependent children 
and she has advocated for more than 35 abused 

and neglected children. She received certification from the Guardian 
Ad Litem (GAL) Program in 2004, serves on the Guardian Ad Litem 
Voluntary Advisory and Recruitment Committee and is a Pro-Bono 
Initiative Coordinator for the Program. She was the Second Judicial 
Circuit’s Guardian Ad Litem Volunteer of the Year for 2009.
 
Evans heads her firm's real estate division and handles the firm's title 
insurance business. She also handles commercial loan workouts and 
real property and construction litigation.

Glenn E. Thomas, shareholder at Lewis, 
Longman & Walker, P.A., Tallahassee Office, 
was recently appointed to the Executive 
Council of the City, County and Local 
Government Section of the Florida Bar.  Mr. 
Thomas assists clients in licensing and 
disciplinary matters before various state 
agencies. He also represents public and private 
clients in local government, pension, labor and 

employment law matters and advises public employers and pension 
boards on federal and state laws pertaining to governmental retirement 
programs.  Mr. Thomas is also a member of the Georgia Bar.

Reggie Garcia presented on Florida's 

Clemency laws and rules to the Florida 
Conference of Black State Legislators Issues 
Conference in Orlando discussing full 
pardons, restoration of civil rights, and prison 
commutations. He spoke November 20, 2009, 
during the Corrections and Juvenile Justice 
panel which included Florida Secretary of 
Corrections (and former TPD chief) Walt 

McNeil and other criminal justice experts.

Robert Steven 
Goldman will be 

presented with The Florida 
Bar President’s Pro Bono 
Service Award for the 
Second Judicial Circuit for 
his work on behalf of poor 
and indigent clients at a Jan. 
28 ceremony at the Florida 
Supreme Court.
 
Bob is a managing attorney 

at the law firm of Madsen Goldman and Holcomb 
LLP in Tallahassee. His principal areas of focus are 
state and local tax fields, including: audits, protests, 
litigation, rule making, tax planning and legislation. 
Mr. Goldman has been active doing pro bono 
works in conjunction with the Legal Aid 
Foundation of the Tallahassee Bar Association Inc. 
and with Legal Aid clients and Legal Aid Guardian 
Ad Litem. Even though Mr. Goldman is primarily a 
tax attorney, he has represented low-income clients 
in family law cases for more than 20 years. During 
his legal career, he has assisted more than 55 clients 
through the Legal Aid Foundation and numerous 
others in various avenues, accounting for more than 
660 pro bono hours.

The Florida Bar President's Pro Bono Service 
Award was established in 1981. It is intended to 
encourage lawyers to volunteer free legal services to 
the poor by recognizing those who make public 
service commitments and to raise public awareness 
of the substantial volunteer services provided by 
Florida lawyers to those who cannot afford legal 
fees. President Jesse H. Diner, of Fort Lauderdale, 
will present the 2010 awards.

The award recognizes pro bono service in each of 
Florida's 20 judicial circuits and one Florida Bar 
member practicing outside the state of Florida. It is 
presented annually in conjunction with the Tobias 
Simon Pro Bono Service Award, which is given by 
the Chief Justice of the Supreme Court of the State 
of Florida.

Call for TBA Board Nominations
If you are interested or know of someone interested in being a TBA Board member, please 
email Kelly O’Keffe at  kokeffe@bergersingerman.com  According to the TBA Bylaws, the 

nominations will close at the February meeting scheduled for February 2, 2010.
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TBA CALENDAR
February 2, 2010 (Tues.) TBA Monthly Meeting
6:00 Networking * 7:00 Dinner and Program
Capital City Country Club

March 2, 2010 (Tues.) TBA Monthly Meeting
TBA Elections
6:00 Polls Open!  *  7:00 Dinner & Election Results
Capital City Country Club

February 25 (Thurs.) YLS Monthly Meeting
6:00 p.m.  *  Krewe de Gras, Midtown Tavern

         OFFICE SPACE FOR LEASE 
Downtown Location

900 Square Feet
$1000.00 per month

jwilli7012@aol.com or 850-251-6574

FOR LEASE
Midtown Office Space

High Visibility Location

Individual Offices from
$550 per month

Includes utilities, ample parking
and use of conference room

215 E. Tharpe Street

Call

(850) 224-8623

New TBA Members
REGULAR LAWYERS

C. Michael Marschall
Civil, Banking/Commercial

 
Ian C. White

Law Offices of Ian C. White
Landlord Tennant, Real Estate,
Wills/ Trusts/Estates, Probate

 

Tracee L. Ivins
Waters & Associates

Family Law, PI, Criminal
 

Andrew D. Manko
Carlton Fields PA

Appellate, Products Liability,
Torts & Insurance

 
Romana Helen Thomas

Broad & Cassel
Health, Administrative, Appellate Advocacy,

Commercial Litigation
 

YOUNG LAWYERS

Professionalism Counts
"Today is the first day of the rest of
our lives." Author Unknown

Brought to you by the Professionalism Committee,
E.C. Deeno Kitchen, Chairman
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Leon County Courthouse
301 S. Monroe St., Suite 108

Post Office Box 813
Tallahassee, FL 32302

Phone 222-3292    Fax 222-3864

Tallahassee

Bar Association

President, Kelly O'Keefe ....................................561-3010
President-Elect, Terrell C. Madigan ...................224-8623
Secretary, Sha'Ron James ....................................558-0627
Treasurer, Kathy Maus ........................................894-4111

Ben Crump .........................................................224-6400
Mike Glazer (Sr.Representative) .......................224-9115 
Melissa Hornsby. ................................................402-5161
John Maceluch, Jr. ..............................................222-7100
James E. Messer, Jr. ............................................422-4773
Michael T. Ruff (YLS Rep.) .............800-929-7168  x3154
Sunita Smith ........................................................273-0888

James Banks ........................................................681-1010
Suzanne Brownless .............................................877-5200
Dominic Caparello   ...........................................222-0720
Larry Sellers ........................................................425-5671

Theresa "Cissy" Proctor              

222-8611

Michael T. Ruff        
800-929-7168 x3154  

Gregory M. Noonan                    

222-7100

Rebekah Smith                          
385-5000

John J. Maceluch, Jr.                 
Immediate Past 
President
222-7100

Will Hall                                    
FSU Law Student 
Representative

Ben Bush 
385-0070

Sean T. Desmond                      
The Florida Bar YLD Liason
385-5000

Davisson Dunlap, III
385-5000

Christine Davis Graves
224-1585

James "Jay" Johnson, IV 
402-4101  X 3159

Sean Shaw 
413-5923

Clint Wallace 
264-3245

The Tallahassee Bar Association is the 
largest professional attorney organization 
in the Tallahassee area with the greatest 
diversity of membership;  judiciary, state 
office holders, government attorneys, 
large and small firm private practitioners, 
law professors, corporate attorneys, new 
attorneys and older, seasoned veterans.

Recognition of the breadth of our 
membership has lead to proposed changes 
in our membership structure which will 
require a change in TBA’s bylaws.  The 
proposed classes of members are as 
follows:

Section 3.  Legacy Members.  Legacy 
Members shall be members in good 
standing with The Florida Bar who are 
actively practicing and have been members 
of TBA 20 years or more.  These members 
shall have all the privileges of 
membership, pay dues and have one vote 
in the affairs of the association.

Section 4.  Judicial Members.  Judicial 
Members shall be members of the courts 

who are members in good standing with 
The Florida Bar.  These members shall 
have all the privileges of membership, pay 
dues and have one vote in the affairs of 
the association.

Section 5.  Emeritus Members.  Emeritus 
Members shall be any retired attorneys 
who are no longer active members of The 
Florida Bar but wish to continue their 
commitment to the legal profession and 
community.  These members shall have all 
the privileges of membership, pay dues 
and have one vote in the affairs of the 
association.

Section 6.  Associate Members.  Associate 
Members shall be any member of The 
Florida Bar in good standing, not actively 
practicing law in the Second Judicial 
Circuit, or lawyers who are not members 
of The Florida Bar, but are admitted in 
good standing to practice law in another 
state.  These members shall have all the 
privileges of membership, pay dues and 
have one vote in the affairs of the 
association.

Section 7.  Affiliate Members.  Affiliate 
Members shall be paralegal professionals 
certified by The Florida Bar.  These 
members shall pay dues and have all the 
privileges of membership except voting in 
association elections and holding office.

Section 8.  Law Student Members.  Law 
Student Members shall be those persons 
elected to membership by the Board of 
Directors with the approval of the 
association. Those persons eligible for law 
student membership are those enrolled in 
and currently attending an accredited law 
school and law school graduates awaiting 
admission to The Florida Bar. These 
members shall be exempt from legal aid 
service. These members shall pay dues and 
have all the privileges of membership except 
voting in association elections and holding 
office.

There will be opportunity to discuss these 
proposed changes at our February 2, 2010 
TBA meeting and voting on the changes will 
be held at our March, 2, 2010 meeting.  
 

Proposed Membership Bylaw Changes


